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— City of Hamilton
H— Public Works Department | Hamilton Water Division
” . “ Director’s Office

100 King Street West, 9" Floor

Hamil[on_ Hamilton, ON L8P 1A2

Phone: 905.546.2424, ext. 1474
E-mail: Nick.Winters@hamilton.ca

TIME-SENSITIVE COMMUNICATION

October 6, 2022

Stephen Burt, Manager

Hamilton District Office

Ministry of the Environment, Conservation & Parks
119 King Street West, 9" Floor

Hamilton, ON L8P 4Y7

Re: Director’s Order #1-PE3L3 - Chedoke Creek Workplan
Request for MECP Intervention

Dear Stephen,

This letter is a follow-up to the City’s most recent Chedoke Progress Report submitted to your office on
September 30, 2022, and the subsequent monthly meeting held on October 4, 2022.

The City has kept the MECP informed of the challenges that have been experienced since August 18,
2022, resulting directly from the daily attendance and interference by members of the Haudenosaunee
Development Institute (HDI) at the work site.

Challenges with Undertaking Work

On August 18, 2022, preparatory work at the site was paused after two individuals representing the HDI
blocked access to the site with a vehicle via the Kay Drage Park Bridge and claimed that they were
exercising their treaty rights. The HDI representatives indicated that they, and an undisclosed number
of others, would continue to come to the work site and would not permit the work to proceed until certain
conditions had been met and until HDI's consent for the project had been applied for and received.
Work on the project had to be paused while internal City discussions took place regarding the demands
from the HDI and the City’s ability to meet those demands.

Preparatory work at the site resumed on August 22, 2022, and on August 23, 2022, the City reached a
verbal agreement with the HDI that would involve the City’s contractor entering into an agreement with
the HDI to engage the HDI for environmental monitoring. However, later that day, representatives from
the HDI again attended at the site and stopped work from proceeding. The City was informed by a
different HDI representative that attended at the site that the agreement for environmental monitoring
could only be directly between the HDI and the City. As a result, on August 23, 2022, work on the site
was again paused, while City staff worked to determine next steps.

The City continued discussions with the HDI regarding their concerns and determined that City staff
needed authority from City Council to directly negotiate and enter into agreements with the HDI to retain
individuals from the HDI to participate in the work. It was also determined that an Operational Safety
Plan needed to be developed prior to resuming the project, given the safety concerns arising from the
attendance on-site of parties other than the contractor.
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Inability of City to Secure Cooperation from HDI

On September 7, 2022, City staff presented report PW19008(r) to the City’s General Issues Committee
(Committee) with recommendations related to the project. Representatives from the HDI elected to
delegate to Committee during that same meeting. The Committee members voted to support the staff
recommendations, which were ratified at the September 14, 2022 City Council meeting. The General
Manager, Public Works was authorized to enter into agreements for Indigenous Environmental Monitors
to support the Chedoke Creek Remediation Project in a form satisfactory to the City of Hamilton
Solicitor, and without exceeding the existing approved project budget.

Work on the project resumed on September 21, 2022 with a revised site health and safety (H&S) plan
implemented by the City's contractor. This H&S plan included recommendations from the City's
Operational Safety Plan including scripting to be used if HDI representatives or other interested parties
attempted to access the site. Provisions were included to allow these parties on-site as escorted visitors
provided that they wear appropriate PPE (provided by the contractor), participated in a H&S orientation,
and followed all required H&S related instructions. At the same time, City staff continued to work
towards establishing agreements with the Indigenous Nations for Environmental Monitors to participate
in the project.

In an effort to be inclusive with its indigenous community, the City’s consultant was instructed to reach
out to the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation (MCFN), the Huron-Wendat Nation (HWN), and the
Six Nations of the Grand River (SNGR) regarding their interest in agreements for Environmental
Monitors to participate in the project. The MCFN were interested and forwarded the City a template
agreement for consideration and the City has submitted a revised agreement to the MCFN for review.
The HWN and SNGR have both indicated interest, but they do not have template agreements available
and it is expected that the template agreement that is being worked on with the MCFN will be used to
support discussions with the HWN and the SNGR.

Unfortunately, there has been no progress with the HDI regarding any agreement, and HDI
representatives continue to interfere with the Chedoke Creek site works. The HDI representatives
refuse to follow the process put in place by the City’s contractor to have them safely attend the site,
they continue to access areas that are under active construction while claiming to exercise their treaty
rights, they piloted a watercraft within the creek disrupting work to prepare the dredgate pipeline, and
most recently, they removed part of the security fencing that encloses the contractor’s laydown area to
build an encampment within the delineated construction area and blocked the contractor’'s access to
the dredging machine (including erecting a tent, building a bonfire, and parking various vehicles within
the delineated construction area).

Continued and Escalating Interference

The City’s contractor has repeatedly asked the HDI representatives to follow the established processes
to have them safely attend the site, but they continue to refuse. They have been advised repeatedly
that they are putting themselves at risk, and that work cannot proceed due to concerns for their safety.
They have been asked repeatedly to leave the active construction area to exercise their treaty rights
from a safe location, and they continue to refuse. The Hamilton Police Service has been engaged and
have had similar conversations with the HDI representatives, including advising them that their actions
may cross the lines of criminal behaviour, but they continue to obstruct the work. More recently, there
have been escalations of the behaviour by the HDI representatives, aimed at intimidating the City’'s
contractor and their subcontractors and the City was advised by the contractor that, at some point
between the evening of October 3, 2022, and the morning of October 4, 2022, someone broke into the
dredging barge and stole various tools and equipment, but they were not able to identify those
responsible.

The City has made every reasonable effort to respond to changing demands from the HDI. Initially, they
wanted an agreement in place for Environmental Monitors, and the City quickly established a process
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to make that happen. The HDI then required that consent be sought from the HDI for the project, that
the agreement for environmental monitoring be directly with the City and that, further, consent be
required from the HDI for every project that occurs within municipal boundaries (with various fees paid
and capacity funding provided to the HDI). After these demands were rejected by the City, HDI
demanded compensation in the amount of $40,000 in unspecified legal fees, and also demanded
unspecified capacity funding to support the review of various project documents and compensate HDI
Environmental Monitors. When this was rejected, a new list of demands was submitted (which included
many of the previous requests), but now amounting to $350,000.

The City has also engaged in discussions with the Hamilton Police regarding this matter and received
a communication from them this morning, indicating as follows:

“One of the most challenging aspects of this file is understanding who is complaining about the actions
of the protestors on scene and who has rights to the property in question. What we know is that the
Royal Botanical Gardens owns the property occupied by the protestors and to date we have no
complaint from them seeking to have the protestors removed. We have attempted to reach the CEO
and have yet to receive a response. It is my understanding that you have also tried to connect with
their CEO with negative results.

We also know that the City of Hamilton has contracted work out to Milestone to complete the dredging.
The dredging is work the City of Hamilton is being ordered to complete by the Ministry and this work is
being negatively impacted by the actions of the protestors. The protestors action make it impossible
and unsafe for the contractors to carry out their duties and adhere to workplace safety legislation. Lastly
and effective today, that a subcontractor of Milestones is now refusing work at the location, "Until they
can be granted safe and unimpeded access to the project zone".

As a result of all of the above, it is the position of Hamilton Police Service that the City of Hamilton seek
a court imposed emergency injunction to remove the protestors and any future protestors from the
property to allow the City to continue with this important work. Our criminal investigation into the actions
of the protestors to date is continuing.”

The City has given thought to the position of Hamilton Police and believe that an emergency injunction
is a remedy of last resort that would create significant challenges from several perspectives including
impacting our relationships with our local indigenous communities. We believe that there is a more
appropriate and expeditious mechanism (outlined below) to provide an instrument with legal force and
effect to the Hamilton Police and that they could rely on to facilitate our contractor’'s access to the work
site to complete the work required under the Director’s Order.

Contractor has Now Refused to Continue Work

The City, our contractor, and our consultant have been responding regularly, if not daily, to new
complications, changing demands from the HDI, and the requirement to review and respond to various
communications. All of this has resulted in significant delays to the Chedoke Creek Workplan and an
estimated $466,000 (as of October 3") in additional costs to the community, which costs continue to
increase by $10,000-$15,000 on a daily basis, while the project is paused and the City’s contractor
remains on standby.

Yesterday, the City received a letter from the contractor, stating that:

“... the situation has now proven to be unmanageable and unsafe. The City cannot reasonably expect
Milestone to police the jobsite in the manner necessary to prevent HDI members from accessing the
site when they are intent on doing so. Milestone also cannot be responsible to forcibly remove
individuals from the jobsite. Interacting with these individuals in that way has the potential to become
unsafe. The drawn-out nature of the situation has created psychologically unsafe work conditions. This
is a further concern for Milestone.
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Also, members of HDI are being exposed to unsafe conditions as a result of their entry onto the Project
site without permission and without proper safety precautions. One recent example is a member of HDI
tying up a boat to the dredge pipeline. This is not only unsafe but is hindering the installation of the
pipeline and could result in serious damage to the critically important equipment for the project, which
is on the critical path of the Project’s schedule. This is only one example of recent interactions with HDI
members.”

The contractor included a letter from a key subcontractor refusing to continue to work due to “dangerous
and intimidating behaviour” from HDI representatives and concerns for safety and concluded by
advising the City that it would be demobilizing from the work site until uninterrupted and unimpeded
access to the work site is available, at which time the contractor would provide a revised schedule for
completion of the work, along with an accounting of the additional costs and expenses incurred by
Milestone and its subcontractors.

Request for Intervention by MECP

It is clear that, despite all of the efforts and costs expended by the City, the City cannot proceed with
the work under the Director’s Order, and will be unable to achieve the MECP deadline of December 31,
2022 for all in-water works.

The City is therefore formally requesting that the MECP exercise its authority under its legislation to
assist and enable the City to complete the work required under the Director’s Order as follows:

1. Immediately issue an order to the HDI under Subsection 196(2) of the Environmental Protection
Act and Subsection 104(3) of the Ontario Water Resources Act, requiring that they permit the
City to have access to the work area. While the HDI is asserting treaty rights over the area in
guestion, there is no doubt that HDI has been occupying the area and taken charge and control
over the area and is interfering with access, so much so that our contractors and subcontractors
have now refused to continue with the work. These provisions of the legislation were intended
to be used precisely in a situation such as this one, where the MECP has ordered one party to
complete work but that party is unable to do so without the cooperation of another party that is
refusing access. Unless and until the MECP issues such an order, there is no reasonable and
timely means by which the City can continue with and complete the work; and

2. Immediately extend the deadlines in the Director’s Order to, at a minimum, December 31, 2023.
Given the delays in commencement of the work, uncertainty regarding when work can continue,
restrictions on times during the year when work can be done (including complications with
timelines for associated permits from various agencies, and potentially with fish spawning
periods during which no in-water works are permitted) and other logistical considerations, it is
clear that the deadlines prescribed in the Director’'s Order are unachievable.

Sincerely,

N A

Nick Winters
Director - Hamilton Water
City of Hamilton

Copy to: Lubna Hussain — Director, West Central Region, MECP
Elizabeth Chee Sing — Water Compliance Supervisor, West Central Region, MECP
Sarah Day — Issues Project Coordinator, Hamilton District Office, MECP
Shelley Yeudall — Wastewater Inspector, Hamilton District Office, MECP
Cari Vanderperk — Director, Watershed Management, Hamilton Water
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Mark Bainbridge — Director, Planning & Capital, Hamilton Water

John Helka — Director, Woodward Upgrades Program, Hamilton Water

Shane McCauley — Acting Director, Water & Wastewater Operations, Hamilton Water

Tim Crowley — Project Manager, Watershed Management, Hamilton Water

Ron Scheckenberger — Principal Water Resources, Wood Environment & Infrastructure Solutions
Susan Girt — Manager, Compliance & Regulations, Hamilton Water

Wendy Jackson — Senior Regulatory Coordinator, Hamilton Water

Lee Veritis — Project Manager, Compliance Support Group, Hamilton Water

BCOS
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